Commission for the Blind

FINAL REGULAR MEETING Minutes
January 23, 2017, 10:30 AM

Commission for the Blind

2905 Rodeo Park Dr. E. Bldg. 4 Suite 100

Santa Fe, NM 87505

1. Call to Order
The meeting was called to order by Chairman Schreiber at 10:30 AM
2. Roll Call
Role was taken, and present were Dallas Allen, Jim Babb, and Art Schreiber
3. Introduction of Guests
Jennie Lusk, Assistant Attorney General attended the meeting. Staff present included Greg Trapp, Jim Salas, Monica Maestas, Kelly Burma, Rebecca Garcia and Trish Adams. 
4. Approval of Agenda
Mr. Babb moved to approve the agenda and Mr. Allen seconded the motion.  Mr. Trapp amended the motion to correct the address on the agenda to reflect the address of the Santa Fe Office. There was also a correction to the agenda item after seven making it eight rather than nine and corrected item ten “f” to ten “c”. A vote was taken and the agenda was approved as corrected.
5. Approval of minutes for the meeting of November 3, 2016
Mr. Trapp asked Trish to report on the corrections made to the minutes that were limited to punctuation and grammar. Mr. Allen moved to approve the minutes as corrected and Mr. Babb seconded the motion. A vote was taken and the minutes were approved as corrected.

6. Chairman’s Report, Arthur A. Schreiber
Mr. Schreiber congratulated the Director on his work with the Division of Vocational Rehabilitation and the Department of Finance and Administration to the benefit of both agencies.
7. Director's Report, Greg Trapp

a. Major Trends and Developments
Mr. Trapp spoke about a funding arrangement that has been made with the Division of Vocational Rehabilitation. He said that they have now agreed to use the same approach in the use of Social Security reimbursement funds as is used by the Commission for the Blind and it will benefit both agencies.
Mr. Trapp said that the House Appropriations and Finance Committee Meeting is scheduled for February 6. He said that the state has a $63 million shortfall this year and expects a $400 million shortfall for next fiscal year. He said that the agency budget recommendation from the Department of Finance and Administration included a small increase but included a recommendation that three positions be eliminated. He said that he will address the need for those positions at the meeting of the House Appropriations and Finance Committee.

Mr.  Trapp talked about the nomination of Betsy DeVoss from Michigan as the Secretary of Education. He said that she is a strong proponent of Charter Schools and School Vouchers. He said that there are concerns about her lack of background in respect to Special Education Programs.

Mr. Schreiber asked if there was any information on who will be appointed as Commissioner over the Rehabilitation Services Administration. Mr. Trapp said that Janet LaBreck left her position on January 20 when President Trump was inaugurated. Mr. Trapp said that they had seen a flurry of guidance circulars coming out of the RSA and that he thought this was happening because they anticipated the curtailment of any additional guidance circulars. He also said that Congress has the authority to overturn any regulations issued within 60 days of the start of a new administration.
Mr. Trapp reviewed a circular issued by Janet LeBreck in December that says that the purchase of some assistive technology is allowable with Pre-ETS funds. 

b. Administration, Finance, and HR, Maestas 
Ms. Maestas said the FY2016 audit was completed and it was a difficult time because their office was short staffed at the time. She said that the Account Auditor position is currently posted and they are going to reevaluate the Chief Financial Officer position to a Staff Manager position.

Ms. Maestas said starting February 1 the agency will be moving to B Warrants. This will mean that all case services paid through AWARE will also need to have a voucher issued through SHARE. All payments will be audited by a Department of Finance and Administration auditor and this could create additional delays for vendor payments. For the sake of consumer confidentiality direct payments to consumers will continue to be processed through the interface.
Ms. Maestas said that there was training on the Sunshine Portal ​​last week and there is a new requirement that all contracts executed after January 1, 2017 must be entered on the Portal. Mr. Trapp said that the agency will need to make sure that there are no contracts posted that identify specific consumers.
Ms. Maestas said that the Human Resources module of SHARE will change in April and employees will report actual hours worked, as opposed to reporting exceptions as has been the practice since SHARE was implemented. In October, there will also be additional changes in the financial module of SHARE. She said that the State is starting to purchase some of the modules that were not purchased at the time that the SHARE system was initially implemented.

Ms. Maestas said that Rebecca Garcia has taken over the administration of the agency vehicle fleet and is working to resolve past due payments connected to the fleet.  Ms. Maestas also spoke about the new vehicles being added to the fleet and said that the newer vehicles are equipped with GPS tracking. Mr. Schreiber asked if the GPS system would also be able to track the speed of the vehicle and if the vehicle​​ is being driven over the speed limit.

Ms. Maestas said that the budget proposal from the Legislative Finance Committee proposes the elimination of three positions that they are saying are not funded.  However, Ms. Maestas said that there are no unfunded positions. 
Mr. Trapp added that there has been a proposal to consolidate all the Human Resources functions for the State and that there may be some move in that direction. He said that it could create some issues for agencies that receive federal funding. He said that the worst outcome could be if they took a full-time employee position along with the funds for that position.

c. Independent Living and Vocational Rehabilitation, Salas 
Mr. Trapp talked about the departure of Virginia Murphy who retired and who had been at the agency for 13 years, thanking her for the work she did on behalf of the Independent Living program. 

Mr. Salas said that when he initially joined the agency he supervised the Independent Living Program prior to moving to Vocational Rehabilitation. He also said that Jonathan Ice retired from Independent Living and that they plan to reclassify that position to a supervisor position that will oversee the Independent Living teachers throughout the state.

Mr. Salas announced that Nancy Schneider has been promoted to the Vocational Rehabilitation Supervisor position and will be helping train counselors, will coordinate transition services, and will carry an Albuquerque caseload.

Mr. Salas said that they are putting the finishing touches on the contract for Pre-ETS services throughout the state with the Regional Education Cooperative 5 in cooperation with the Division of Vocational Rehabilitation.

In terms of technology, Mr. Salas said that they have a candidate list to fill the position vacated by Zed Burnette. He also said that Sylvia Yasa will be returning to work in February. Mr. Salas said that Sylvia is uniquely qualified because she has a Master’s Degree in Assistive Technology which is an extremely rare degree. 
In the Business Enterprise Program, Mr. Salas reported that there are two business consultant vacancies and that they have been interviewing for those positions over the last week. He said that finding qualified applicants for those positions has been difficult.
Mr. Salas reported that for Federal Fiscal Year 2017 there have been three closures in Integrated Settings, none in Self-Employment, and none in Business Enterprise Program for a total of three. The average wage is $14.81.

For State Fiscal Year 2017 there have been 14 closures in Integrated settings, one in Self-Employment, and none in Business Enterprise Program for a total of 15 closures at an average wage of $22.64.

Mr. Salas reported that there are currently 15 consumers in employment status.
Mr. Babb asked about the supervisor position for Independent Living and if it that will end up being a lost position. Mr. Trapp said that they will be working to reclassify the position vacated by Jonathan Ice to make it supervisory position such as that previously held by Jose Sanchez and Dave Pena.

Mr. Trapp said that Jim Salas came up with an excellent idea to use the Governor’s Exempt position to build relationships in the community. He said that this would benefit the agency by working with businesses in the community to create possible employment opportunities for consumers.

d. Orientation Center, Trapp
Mr. Trapp reported for Lucy Alexander who was unable to attend. He said that there is a new cane travel teacher at the Orientation Center. He said that the new teacher, Jedi Merke has a Master’s degree from Louisiana Tech and said that she is a certified teacher of the Visually Impaired.
Greg reported that recently there was training for those who drive the high occupancy vehicles that have been purchased for the Center. He said that enrollment is currently down with five students currently attending. He said that there have been students that left due to family matters or for medical reasons. There have been several tours and they are expecting to have more students in attendance in the very near future. Greg said that they are expecting some staff from the New Jersey Commission for the Blind to visit the Orientation Center to see how the Center works.
Greg reported that the infrastructure capital improvement plan should be released soon. Once it is finalized they will know about what can be expected in terms of repairs and upgrades to the facility
e. Skills Center, Burma

Kelly said that Technology for Children is serving the ninth person for Fiscal Year 2017. She also said that they will be conducting some outreach in the Skills Center. She and the staff from the Skills Center will be attending the AER Conference and immediately following the AER they will host a NCUEB event.
Kelly reported that the Skills Center hosted eight college students at a College Success Seminar earlier in the month. She said that there were modules on Laws, Residential vs Non-Residential Life, and she reported that Explora assisted them with a physics experiment. The students were required to keep notes and write about their experiences the following day. Kelly said that part of the reason for the experiment was that blind people do not often have the opportunity to participate in a science experiment.
Kelly said that they are beginning to work toward the Student's in Transition to Employment Program in Albuquerque and that they will continue to use the two group structure that was used last year. Kelly said that the feedback received from the teachers last year was positive.
Kelly reported that the staff in the Skills Center has increased with the addition of German Benitez who will be assisting with technology training. She said that they are trying to expand the capacity of the Center in order to provide more individualized assistance and training.

8. Unfinished Business

a. Submission of Cost Allocation Methodology, Trapp and Maestas
Greg said that the Cost Allocation Methodology determines how indirect costs are funded for staff who cannot be identified as a direct cost source. The Cost Allocation Methodology was sent to the In Direct Cost Group at the U.S. Department of Education on December 23. He said that the primary change was to revise the way that Human Resources is funded under the Cost Allocation Methodology.  
b. Distribution of 2016 Annual Report, Adams
Trish distributed the 2015 Annual Reports and said that they are currently working on the Annual Report for 2016 and hope to have that complete this spring.
10. New Business

a. Acceptance of SFY 2016 Audit, Maestas
Monica reported that there was one finding in the Fiscal Year 2016 audit and said that the issue has been resolved. She said that the RSA 2 report that was submitted did not reflect the expenditures that were reported to actual expenditures. She read the finding and the management response to that finding. She thanked Connie Romero for all of her assistance with keeping the agency finances on track. 
Jim Babb moved to accept the audit for State Fiscal Year 2016 as presented and   Dallas Allen seconded the motion. A vote was taken and the audit was unanimously accepted. 
b. Approval of Governmental Conduct Act Resolution, Schreiber
Jennie Lusk complimented the Commission on revisiting the Governmental Conduct issue annually and said that she has never seen any hint of anything inappropriate in regards to the Commission.
Dallas Allen moved to approve the Governmental Conduct Act Resolution as presented and Jim Babb seconded the motion. A vote was taken and the resolution was unanimously approved. 
c. Approval of Travel, Trapp

Greg reported that the Governor's office approves travel requests, and that they have approved his travel requests. Greg said that he still likes to obtain board approval for travel. He said that the next travel that will take place will be to the CSAVR and NCSAB training that will take place in Bethesda, Maryland in April. Greg said that he is proposing that as many as five staff attend this year because the focus will be on Pre-Employment Transition Services. He said that the fall conference will be in Greenville, SC this year and asked for the authority to determine the attendees should the agenda have that is particularly relevant.
Greg said that the national consumer conventions will take place in July and there are three counselors who have never attended a convention and that he would like them to attend as well as himself.

Greg said that there will potentially be as many as four employees that he would like to attend the Blast which is the Business Enterprise Program conference. He said he would also like the Technology Manager to attend CSUN, a major assistive technology conference that takes place in San Diego annually.
He would also like the authority to send Kelly Burma to the Hadley Ambassador program this year. 
Greg said there is an Independent Living program director training conference that may be good for Jim Salas to attend.  Greg said that, depending on the agenda, he may also want to send Orientation Center staff to Baltimore to attend a training conference put on by the NFB.
Greg said that, with the exception of the IL Program Directors conference, the outlined travel is an allowable Vocational Rehabilitation expense and that it might help avoid any potential Maintenance of Effort penalty. He asked for the authority and discretion to determine the travel that takes place in the agency.
Jim Babb moved to approve the travel as presented, giving Greg the authority and discretion to make modifications as he determines appropriate. Dallas Allen seconded the motion. A vote was taken and the travel was unanimously approved. 
11. Commission Open Discussion
Mr. Schreiber spoke of the memorial that he will be attending this evening and apologized for the need to take a phone call earlier in the meeting. He said he has a daughter in LA who broke her ankle and he is also trying to stay in communication with her.
Greg talked about a book that he is working on with three others that is about the battleship New Mexico. He said he was disclosing this to the Commission in the interest of full disclosure and to make sure there were no conflicts. 
12. Comments from the Audience

There were no audience comments.
13. Date and Location of Next Meeting
The next meeting will take place on April 25 in the Santa Fe office and the following meeting will take place at 9:30 AM in Albuquerque on July 21.
14. Adjourn 
Chairman Schreiber adjourned the meeting at 12:50 PM.
Arthur A. Schreiber, Chair
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